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                                     PART I

ITEM 1.  Business
-------  --------

General
-------

All American Semiconductor, Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, the
"Company"; sometimes referred to herein as "Registrant") is a distributor of
electronic components manufactured by others. The Company distributes a full
range of semiconductors (active components), including transistors, diodes,
memory devices, microprocessors, microcontrollers and other integrated circuits,
as well as passive components, such as capacitors, resistors, inductors and
electromechanical products, including cable, switches, connectors, filters and
sockets. These products are sold primarily to original equipment manufacturers
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in a diverse and growing range of industries, including manufacturers of
computers and computer-related products; home office and portable equipment;
networking, satellite, wireless and other communications products; Internet
infrastructure equipment and appliances; automobiles; consumer goods; voting and
gaming machines; point-of-sale equipment; robotics and industrial equipment;
defense and aerospace equipment; and medical instrumentation. The Company also
sells products to contract electronics manufacturers, or electronics
manufacturing services, or EMS, providers who manufacture products for companies
in all electronics industry segments. Through the Aved Memory Products division
of its subsidiary, Aved Industries, Inc., the Company also designs and has
manufactured under the label of its subsidiary's division, certain memory
modules which are sold to original equipment manufacturers.

While the Company reincorporated in Delaware in 1987, it and its predecessors
have operated since 1964. The Company was recognized by industry trade
publications as the 4th largest distributor of semiconductors and the 10th
largest electronic components distributor overall in North America, out of an
industry group that numbers more than 1,000 distributors.

The Company's principal executive office is located at 16115 N.W. 52nd Avenue,
Miami, Florida 33014. Our headquarters for sales and marketing functions and the
office of our President and Chief Executive Officer are located at 230 Devcon
Drive, San Jose, California 95112. Our telephone number in Florida is (305)
621-8282.

THIS REPORT (PARTICULARLY "ITEM 1. BUSINESS" AND "ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S
DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS")
CONTAINS STATEMENTS THAT ARE FORWARD-LOOKING WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 27A
OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND SECTION 21E OF THE SECURITIES
EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS AMENDED. SEE "ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND
ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - FORWARD-LOOKING
STATEMENTS; BUSINESS RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES."

The Electronics and Electronics Distribution Industries
-------------------------------------------------------

The electronics industry is one of the largest industries in the United States.
Prior to 2001, it was also one of the fastest growing industries. Worldwide
consumption of semiconductor products grew from $126 billion in 1998 to over
$200 billion in 2000. During 2001, the electronics and the electronics
distribution industries suffered one of the most severe downturns in the
industries' history with global sales of semiconductors declining by over 30%.
Industry associations estimated that worldwide consumption of semiconductors
declined to $139 billion in 2001 and grew slightly to $141 billion in 2002 and
to $166 billion in 2003. While global sales of semiconductors remained
relatively flat in 2002 as compared to 2001 and grew by 18% in 2003 compared to
2002, consumption in North America declined in 2002 and may have declined
slightly or remained flat in 2003 as an increasing amount of procurement and
manufacturing moved offshore. The Company believes that electronic component
revenue and total U.S. factory sales of electronic products will resume growth
in the future. Historically, the growth of these industries has been driven by
increased demand for new products incorporating sophisticated electronic
components, such as laptop computers, home office and portable equipment,
networking, satellite, wireless and other communications products,
infrastructure equipment and appliances for the Internet, voting and gaming
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machines, point-of-sale equipment and multimedia products; as well as the
increased utilization of electronic components in a wide range of industrial,
automotive, consumer and military products.
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The three product groups included in the electronic components subsegment of the
electronics industry are semiconductors, passive/electromechanical components,
and systems and computer products (such as disk drives, terminals and computer
peripherals). The Company believes that semiconductors and
passive/electromechanical products currently account for approximately
two-thirds of the electronic components distribution marketplace, while systems
and computer products account for the remainder. The Company only participates
in the distribution of semiconductors and passive/electromechanical products
which account for two of the three industry product groups.

Distributors are an integral part of the electronics industry. During 2003, an
estimated $31 billion of electronic components were sold through distribution in
North America. While this is up from the approximate level of $10 billion in
1992, it is down from a high of an estimated $37 billion in 2000. Original
equipment manufacturers and most of the smaller contract electronics
manufacturers which utilize electronic components continue to outsource their
procurement, inventory and materials management processes to third parties in
order to concentrate their resources (including management talent, personnel
costs and capital investment) on their core competencies, which include product
development, sales and marketing. Large distribution companies not only fill
these procurement and materials management roles, but further serve as a single
supply source for original equipment manufacturers and contract electronics
manufacturers, offering a much broader line of products, incremental quality
control measures and more support services than individual electronic component
manufacturers. Management believes that original equipment manufacturers and
most of the smaller contract electronics manufacturers will continue to demand
greater service and to increase quality requirements, and that original
equipment manufacturers, contract electronics manufacturers and electronic
component manufacturers will continue to be dependent on distributors in the
future.

Electronic component manufacturers are under similar pressure to allocate a
larger share of their resources to research, product development and
manufacturing capacity as technological advances continue to shorten product
lifecycles. Electronic component manufacturers sell directly to only a small
number of their potential customers. This small segment of their customer base
accounts for a large portion of the total available revenues. It is not
economical for component manufacturers to provide a broad range of sales support
services to handle the large amount of customers that account for the balance of
available revenues. With their expanded technology and service capabilities,
large distributors have now become a reliable means for component manufacturers
to outsource their sales, marketing, customer service and distribution
functions. This trend particularly benefits larger distributors with nationwide
distribution capabilities such as the Company, as manufacturers continue to
allocate a larger amount of their customer base to a more limited number of full
service distribution companies.

A prevalent trend in the electronics distribution industry has been the
consolidation of distribution companies. The Company believes that this
consolidation has to date created, and will continue in the future to create,
growth opportunities for the Company. Consolidation among distributors causes
customers to experience an increased concentration in their approved vendor
base. As a result, the Company believes that some customers will either replace
a consolidated distributor with a different distributor or redistribute a
portion of their purchasing across their distribution network. Accordingly,
through consolidation the Company has increasing opportunities to add customers
and/or do more business with existing customers. Similarly, as a result of
consolidation, many suppliers have either lost a distributor or become a much
less significant supplier to the consolidated distribution company. As a result
of this impact from consolidation, the Company believes that suppliers have
recently added, and will continue in the future to add, new distributors to
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their distribution networks. Management believes that the Company has benefited
from, and will continue to benefit in the future from, the consolidation trend.

Business Strategy
-----------------

While the Company's long-term strategy is to achieve growth by expanding its
markets, increasing its customer base and selling more to its existing
customers, during the past three years, the Company was
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forced to put its growth plans on hold as a result of the severe downturn in our
industry. During this time period, the Company reduced its workforce and
eliminated certain unprofitable operations. As a result of the severe industry
conditions, the Company's focus, instead of on absolute growth, has been on
market share gain. The Company believes that conditions are starting to improve
and the Company's strategy is to continue to gain market share and, as market
conditions improve, resume growth by: (i) taking advantage of consolidation
trends, (ii) increasing the number of customers it sells to, (iii) increasing
sales to existing customers by continuing to add new suppliers and expand its
product offerings and service capabilities and (iv) expanding to markets outside
North America. While management believes that it may be able to increase market
share and profitability in the future, there can be no assurance that these
goals will be achieved, particularly since their achievement depends to a large
extent on market conditions outside the Company's control.

Expansion

Prior to 2001 the Company drove significant expansion including opening new
offices, relocating and expanding existing offices and acquiring other
companies, all in order to increase its sales volume, expand its geographic
coverage and become recognized as a national distributor. See "Sales and
Marketing-Sales Office Locations." As a result of the implementation of the
Company's business strategy, the Company experienced significant growth in 1999
and 2000. In order to effectively drive and manage its expansion, in 1999 and
2000 the Company: (i) restructured, enhanced and expanded its sales staff and
sales management and marketing teams; (ii) expanded its quality control
programs; (iii) expanded its corporate operations department; (iv) enhanced its
state-of-the-art distribution technology; and (v) enhanced its asset management
capabilities through new computer and telecommunications equipment and, during
2000, through the opening of a west coast asset management group. To keep up
with industry trends the Company made significant investments in its web site
and Internet capabilities as well as other forms of e-commerce; and in that
regard during 1999 created its own web development group. The Company also
expanded its investment in its Field Application Engineer Program. In addition
to adding field application engineers to the program, in 2000 the Company opened
the All American Technical Center. Additionally, the Company continued to
increase its investment in its materials management solutions capabilities which
is now referred to as Supply Chain Management. As the Company developed a
greater visibility at the industry's top tier customer base, the Company created
an Executive Accounts Program. To better service the large customer base in the
western part of the United States and to enhance relationships with a supplier
base that is predominantly based in California, the Company dramatically
expanded its west coast corporate offices and relocated the President and Chief
Executive Officer of the Company to San Jose to be based where sales and
marketing functions are headquartered. The Company also expanded the operations
of its west coast programming and distribution center.

As a result of a severe industry downturn that began with a dramatic slowdown
during the fourth quarter of 2000, the Company progressively reduced its
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workforce and discontinued certain of its non-core operations. See "Employees"
and "Products-Flat Panel Display Products" and Note 9 to Notes to Consolidated
Financial Statements. During 2002 and 2003 the Company did not close any offices
or reduce its workforce. During 2003 as part of its plan to expand its markets
and provide enhanced services beyond the boundaries of North America, the
Company began operations in the United Kingdom including a stocking location in
the London area, began sales operations in Northern Asia with the opening of an
office in Seoul, South Korea and started operations in Southeast Asia as well.

Increasing Product Offerings

The Company intends to continue its efforts to increase the number and breadth
of its product offerings, thereby allowing it to attract new customers and to
represent a larger percentage of the purchases being made by its existing
customers. As part of its efforts to attract new suppliers and expand its
product offerings, prior to 2001 the Company had expanded its service
capabilities and opened new sales offices (see "Expansion").
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During recent years, the Company added many new suppliers and expects to add
additional suppliers in the future as a result of its marketing strategies and
consolidation trends. As a result of the consolidation trend previously
discussed, many suppliers have either lost a distributor or become a much less
significant supplier to the consolidated distribution company. Due to the impact
from consolidation, the Company believes that suppliers have recently added, and
will continue in the future to add, new distributors to their distribution
networks. New supplier relationships generally require up-front investments that
could take substantial time to provide a return.

Service Capabilities

During the past several years, customers have been reducing their approved
vendor base in an effort to place a greater percentage of their purchases with
fewer, more capable distributors. As part of its overall strategy to increase
market penetration, the Company has endeavored to develop state-of-the-art
service capabilities. The Company refers to these service capabilities as
"distribution technology." The Company believes that it has developed service
capabilities comparable to some of the largest distributors in the industry,
which service capabilities the Company believes are not yet readily available at
many distributors of comparable size to the Company. The Company further
believes that these capabilities are not generally made available by the largest
distributors to middle market customers, which represent the vast majority of
the Company's customer base. See "Competition." Management believes that smaller
distributors generally do not have the ability to offer as broad an array of
services as the Company. The Company differentiates itself from its competition
by making state-of-the-art distribution technology available to both large and
middle market customers. Although the Company believes that this differentiation
will assist the Company's growth, there can be no assurance that such
differentiation exists to the extent that the Company currently believes or that
it will continue in the future.

The Company's distribution technology incorporates nationwide access to
real-time inventory and pricing information, electronic order entry and rapid
order processing. Over the years, the Company expanded its service capabilities
for just-in-time deliveries, bar coding, bonded inventory programs, kitting and
turnkey services, in-plant stores, in-plant terminals, electronic data
interchange programs, automatic inventory replenishment programs and complete
supply chain management solutions.

In order to further enhance its service capabilities, the Company also expanded
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its Field Application Engineer Program. Additionally, the Company opened the All
American Technical Center, which is staffed with design specialists that can
assist our sales force and our field application engineers when a higher level
of expertise is needed. The All American Technical Center staff also works on
creating reference designs and design tools to assist customers and suppliers.
These programs are intended to generate sales by providing customers with
engineering support and increased service at the design and development stages.
These programs are also intended to enhance the technical capabilities of the
Company's entire sales force through regular training sessions. Management
believes that this capability is helpful in attracting new suppliers.

Another important segment of electronics distribution is the sale of
programmable semiconductor products. Programmable semiconductors enable
customers to reduce the number of components they use by highly customizing one
semiconductor to perform a function that otherwise would require several
components to accomplish. This saves space and enables customers to reduce the
size and cost of their products. In order to effectively sell programmable
products, most major distributors have established their own semiconductor
programming centers. To participate in this segment of the industry, the Company
has a 20,000 square foot facility in Fremont, California (near San Jose) which
incorporates a programming and a distribution center. In addition to enabling
the Company to address the market for programmable products, the Company expects
that this capability will allow the Company to attract new product lines that
require programming capabilities.

The Company believes that in the upcoming years an increasing amount of
transactions in its industry will be processed over the Internet. In this
regard, the Company designed and developed its own web site. In order to further
expand its utilization of and functionality on the Internet, the Company has its
own web development team. Additionally, to further its e-commerce strategies the
Company is engaged with
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multiple third party Internet/e-commerce companies to expand the visibility of
the Company and the ways in which customers can conduct commerce with the
Company.

The Company also provides value-added services relating to its
passive/electromechanical business.

Quality Controls and ISO Certification

The Company has a total quality management program. Our operations are performed
within the confines of increasing strictness in quality control programs and
traceability procedures. As a result, the Company's Miami and Fremont
distribution centers and its Fremont programming center have all successfully
completed a procedure and quality audit that resulted in their certification
under the international quality standard of ISO 9001. This quality standard was
established by the International Standards Organization, or ISO, created by the
European Economic Community, or EEC. The ISO created uniform standards of
measuring a company's processes, traceability procedures and quality control in
order to assist and facilitate business among the EEC.

Products
--------

Active and Passive Components

The Company markets both semiconductors and passive products. Semiconductors,
which are active components, respond to or activate upon receipt of electronic
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current. Active products include transistors, diodes, memory devices,
microprocessors, microcontrollers and other integrated circuits. Passive
components, on the other hand, are designed to facilitate completion of
electronic functions. Passive products include capacitors, resistors, inductors
and electromechanical products such as cable, switches, connectors, filters and
sockets. Virtually all of the Company's customers purchase both active and
passive products.

The Company does not offer express warranties with respect to any of its
component products, instead passing on only those warranties, if any, granted by
its suppliers. However, there may be instances where a customer might be able to
enforce an express or implied warranty claim against the Company with respect to
component products manufactured by the Company's suppliers, in addition to or in
lieu of the warranties of the suppliers of such components.

Flat Panel Display Products

The Company believes that one of the faster growing segments of the electronics
industry will result from the expanded utilization of flat panel displays. Flat
panel displays are commonly used in laptop computers and are currently replacing
standard cathode ray tubes in a variety of applications, including medical,
industrial and commercial equipment, as well as personal computers, televisions,
automated teller machines, gaming machines and video monitors. In addition to
replacing cathode ray tubes in traditional applications, as a result of the
lower power requirements and reduced space needs of flat panel displays, the
advent of flat panels is enabling the implementation of display applications
that were not achievable with cathode ray tubes, such as laptop and palmtop
computers, handheld and portable products, voting machines, point-of-sale
equipment and advertising displays.

In order to properly function in any application, flat panel displays need
certain electronic impulses. One solution for generating these electronic
impulses is the use of board level products that control and regulate the
electronic input that drives the flat panel display. These products are commonly
referred to as driver boards. In addition to the driver board, flat panel
displays require a back-light inverter to run the back-light, and cable
assemblies to connect the display, inverter and the driver board to each other
and to the equipment of which it is a part.

The Company has addressed the flat panel display market in several ways. First,
the Company has assembled a comprehensive offering of flat panel display
products, including products from manufacturers of flat panel displays, as well
as manufacturers of the necessary support products such as back-light
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inverters, driver boards, cabling and touch-screen filaments. The second aspect
in addressing the flat panel display market is to develop the technical support
necessary to assist customers with integrating flat panel displays into their
applications. In this regard the Company has added flat panel display
specialists to its sales and marketing groups. In response to the growing need
for support of flat panel display business the Company has a Display Solutions
Group which is a separate group within the Company dedicated entirely to the
support of flat panel display opportunities. Through its Display Solutions
Group, the Company has expanded its internal staff as well as developed
relationships with independent subcontractors, referred to as integrators, in
many different geographic locations. This strategy enables the Company to offer
a broad selection of products, services and solutions needed to service the
varying levels of support required by the customer base.

To further enhance our support for flat panel display applications the Company
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has recently added to its product offering multiple suppliers of single-board
computers. These products simplify the design process for companies that are
utilizing flat panel displays.

Memory Modules

The Company also designs, has manufactured and sells memory modules under the
Aved Memory Products label. Memory products, which include the memory module
subsegment, represent one of the largest product sectors of semiconductor
revenues. Memory modules facilitate the incorporation of expanded memory in
limited space. In addition to Aved Memory Products, the Company has other
suppliers of memory module products.

With respect to products manufactured or assembled for Aved Memory Products, the
Company offers a warranty for a period of one year against defects in
workmanship and materials under normal use and service. The warranty applies to
products in their original unmodified condition and is subject to the Company's
terms and conditions.

Customers
---------

The Company markets its products primarily to original equipment manufacturers
in a diverse and growing range of industries. The Company's customer base
includes manufacturers of computers and computer-related products; home office
and portable equipment; networking, satellite, wireless and other communications
products; Internet infrastructure equipment and appliances; automobiles;
consumer goods; voting and gaming machines; point-of-sale equipment; robotics
and industrial equipment; defense and aerospace equipment; and medical
instrumentation. The Company also sells products to contract electronics
manufacturers, or electronics manufacturing services providers, who manufacture
products for companies in all electronics industry segments. The Company's
customer list includes approximately 12,000 accounts. During 2003, no customer
accounted for more than 6% of the Company's sales and the Company does not
believe that the loss of any one customer would have a material adverse impact
on its business. However, the loss of, or significant disruption in
relationships with, more than one of the Company's larger customers or a
significant number of other customers in a short period of time could have a
material adverse impact on the Company's financial condition or results of
operations.

Sales and Marketing
-------------------

Overall Strategy

The Company differentiates itself from its competitors in the marketplace by the
combination of products and services that it can provide to its customers. The
Company is a broad-line distributor offering over 65,000 different products
representing approximately 85 different component manufacturers. In addition,
the Company employs a decentralized management philosophy whereby branch
managers are given latitude to run their operations based on their experience
within their particular regions and the needs of their particular customer base.
This decentralization results in greater flexibility and a higher level of
customer service. Thus, the Company believes it can provide the broad product
offering and competitive pricing normally associated with the largest national
and global distributors, while still providing the
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personalized service levels usually associated only with regional or local
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distributors. As a result of its size and capabilities, the Company brings to
the middle market customers a level of service capabilities that the smaller
distributor cannot provide.

The Company's marketing strategy is to be a preferred and expanding source of
supply for all middle market customers. The Company is achieving this by
providing a broader range of products and services than is available from
smaller and comparably sized distributors, and a higher level of attention than
these customers receive from the larger distributors. In addition, the Company
continues its efforts to become a more significant supplier for the top tier
customers by focusing on a niche of products not emphasized by the larger
distributors while providing the high level of quality, service and technical
capabilities required to do business with these accounts.

The Company's marketing strategy also includes its e-commerce capabilities
through its web site functionality and its portal capabilities to enable its
customers to utilize the services available from the Company's strategically
selected e-commerce partners.

Marketing Techniques

As part of the Company's marketing strategy, the marketing department is based
in Silicon Valley near the headquarters of the vast majority of the supplier
base. The Company uses various techniques in marketing its products which
include: (i) direct marketing through personal visits to customers by
management, field salespeople and sales representatives, supported by a staff of
inside sales personnel who handle the quoting, accepting, processing and
administration of sales orders; (ii) advertising in various national industry
publications and trade journals; (iii) general advertising, sales referrals and
marketing support from component manufacturers; (iv) the Company's telemarketing
efforts; and (v) a web site and portals on the Internet. The Company also uses
its expanded service capabilities, its Field Application Engineer Program,
Display Solutions Group, Supply Chain Management capabilities and its status as
an authorized distributor as marketing tools. See "Business Strategy-Service
Capabilities" and "Suppliers."

Sales Personnel

As a result of the severe industry downturn, the Company went through a
significant reduction in its workforce during 2001. During 2002 and 2003 the
workforce remained fairly constant. As of March 1, 2004, the Company employed
294 people in sales on a full-time basis, of whom 114 are field salespeople, 113
are inside salespeople, 34 are in management, 18 are in administration and 15
are engineers in the Field Application Engineer Program. The Company also had 8
sales representatives covering various territories where the Company does not
have sales offices. Salespeople are generally compensated by a combination of
salary and commissions based upon the gross profits obtained on their sales.
Each branch is run by a general manager who reports to a regional manager, who
in turn reports to an area manager. All area managers report to the Company's
Senior Vice President of Sales and Marketing. Area, regional and general
managers are compensated by a combination of salary and incentives based on
achieving gross profit goals.

Sales Locations

In North America, the Company currently operates 33 sales offices in 21 states,
Canada and Mexico. The locations of the sales offices are in each of the
following geographic markets: Huntsville, Alabama; Phoenix, Arizona; Orange
County, Sacramento, San Diego, San Fernando Valley, San Jose and Tustin,
California; Toronto, Canada; Denver, Colorado; Fort Lauderdale, Miami, Orlando
and Tampa, Florida; Atlanta, Georgia; Chicago, Illinois; Kansas City, Kansas;
Baltimore, Maryland; Boston, Massachusetts; Guadalajara, Mexico; Detroit,
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Michigan; Minneapolis, Minnesota; Long Island and Rochester, New York; Raleigh,
North Carolina; Cleveland, Ohio; Portland; Oregon; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania;
Austin and Dallas, Texas; Salt Lake City; Utah; Seattle, Washington and
Milwaukee, Wisconsin.
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The Company also retains field sales representatives to market other territories
throughout the United States, Canada, Puerto Rico, Mexico, the United Kingdom
and Southeast Asia. The Company may consider opening branches in these other
territories if the representatives located there achieve certain sales levels.

During 2003 as part of its plan to expand its markets and provide enhanced
services beyond the boundaries of North America, the Company began operations in
the United Kingdom including a stocking location in the London area, began sales
operations in Northern Asia with the opening of an office in Seoul, South Korea
and started operations in Southeast Asia as well.

Transportation

All of the Company's products are shipped through third party carriers. Incoming
freight charges are generally paid by the Company, while outgoing freight
charges are typically paid by the customer.

Seasonality and Cyclicality

The Company's sales have not historically been materially greater in any
particular season or part of the year, however, there is some seasonality to our
industry. The electronic components and the electronics distribution industries
have historically been cyclical with significant volatility in the cycles.
Management believes that this cyclicality and volatility will continue in the
future. During the second half of 1999, the industry began entering an up-cycle
which continued throughout most of 2000 and was one of the industry's most
rapidly growing and strongest up-cycles. In the fourth quarter of 2000 the
up-cycle ended and the industry entered another down-cycle which accelerated and
continued throughout 2001 and 2002 and through the first three quarters of 2003.
This down-cycle was one of the most severe and long-lasting in the industry's
history. In September 2003 the industry appeared to begin experiencing improved
conditions. While the Company believes that industry conditions are improving,
it is not clear whether we are in an up-cycle and, if so, how strong or how long
it will be. There can be no assurance whether and to what extent there will be
an up-cycle nor can there be an assurance that business will not decline again
in the future.

Foreign Sales

Sales to customers' locations in foreign countries aggregated approximately
$42.0 million, $38.1 million, and $15.2 million for 2003, 2002 and 2001,
respectively. Due to the Company's recent global expansion initiatives, sales to
customers' locations in foreign countries may increase in the future. See
"Business Strategy-Expansion."

Backlog
-------

As is typical of distributors, the Company has a backlog of customer orders.
These orders are generally cancelable by the customer. At December 31, 2003, the
Company had a backlog of $68 million, compared to a backlog of $44 million at
December 31, 2002 and $55 million at December 31, 2001. During periods of excess
product availability, customers keep much lower levels of product on order as
delivery times are short and prices are often declining. As lead times begin to
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stretch and certain product groups start becoming allocated by suppliers,
customers begin increasing the amount of their scheduled orders. Conditions of
tight supply often result in customers placing scheduled orders for more product
than they actually need (referred to in the industry as double booking). When
product availability improves, customers begin to have more inventory than they
require and the industry typically experiences backlog cancellations and
inventory corrections. While lead times and product availability began to
improve toward the end of 2000, the severe product shortages earlier in the
year, combined with expectations that the market would continue to expand in
2001, resulted in inflated customer backlogs at the end of 2000. The combination
of improved product availability, a slowing economy and other factors resulted
in customers beginning to cancel their backlog in the first quarter of 2001. As
market conditions worsened, customer backlog deteriorated even further through
2002 and into 2003. Beginning in

                                       8

September 2003, our booking activity started to strengthen and our customer
backlog has been growing again. In addition, some of our suppliers are reporting
that lead times have stretched out.

The Company believes that a substantial portion of its backlog represents
products due to be delivered within the next three months. Historically,
approximately 30% of the backlog relates to purchase orders which call for
scheduled shipments of inventory over a period of time, with the balance
representing products that are on back-order with suppliers. The scheduled
shipments enable the Company to plan purchases of inventory over extended time
periods to satisfy such requirements. At this point in time, the correlation of
backlog to future sales is still less of an indicator than historically for the
reasons discussed above. In addition, the Company has increased its practices of
electronic data interchange transactions where the Company purchases inventory
based on electronically transmitted customer forecasts that may not become an
order until the date of shipment and, therefore, may not be reflected in the
Company's backlog. The Company's backlog was $68 million at December 31, 2003
and increased to $85 million at February 29, 2004. The Company's backlog was $48
million at February 28, 2003.

Suppliers
---------

The Company generally purchases products from component manufacturers pursuant
to non-exclusive distribution agreements. Such suppliers generally limit the
number of distributors they will authorize in a given territory in order to
heighten the distributor's focus on their products as well as to prevent
over-distribution. Suppliers also limit the number of distributors in order to
reduce the costs associated with managing multiple distributors. As a factory
authorized distributor, the Company obtains sales referrals, as well as sales,
marketing and engineering support, from component manufacturers. This support
assists the Company in closing sales and obtaining new customers. The Company's
status as an authorized distributor is a valuable marketing tool as customers
recognize that when dealing with an authorized distributor they receive greater
support from the component manufacturers.

The Company believes that an important factor which suppliers consider in
determining whether to grant or to continue to provide distribution rights to a
certain distributor is that distributor's geographic coverage. The Company is
recognized as a national distributor with offices across North America. To
further strengthen its geographic coverage, the Company recently began to expand
internationally. Another important factor that suppliers consider is whether the
distributor has in place an engineering staff capable of assisting customers in
designing-in the suppliers' products at the customer base. To address this
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requirement, the Company has a Field Application Engineer Program which is
currently staffed with 15 engineers.

Almost all distribution agreements are cancelable by either party, typically
upon 30 to 90 days notice. For the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company's
three largest suppliers accounted for 16%, 7% and 5% of consolidated purchases,
respectively. See Note 14 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements. While
most of the products that the Company sells are available from other sources,
the Company's future success will depend in large part on maintaining
relationships with existing suppliers and developing relationships with new
ones. While the Company believes that the loss of a key supplier, particularly
its largest supplier, could have a material adverse impact on its business in
the short term, the Company would attempt to replace the products offered by
that supplier with the products of other suppliers. However, if the Company were
to lose its rights to distribute the products of any particular supplier, there
can be no assurance that the Company would be able to replace the products which
were available from that particular supplier. The loss of, or significant
disruption in relationships with, any of the Company's larger suppliers,
particularly its largest supplier, or a significant number of other suppliers in
a short period of time could have a material adverse impact on the Company's
financial condition or results of operations. The Company, from time to time,
alters its list of authorized suppliers in an attempt to provide its customers
with a better product mix.

The Company believes that it benefits from technological change within the
electronics industry as new product introductions accelerate industry growth and
provide the Company with additional sales opportunities. The Company believes
its inventory risk due to technological obsolescence is significantly reduced by
certain provisions typically found in its distribution agreements addressing
price protection,
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stock rotation privileges, obsolescence credits and return privileges. Price
protection is typically provided in the form of a credit to the Company for any
inventory the Company has of products for which the manufacturer reduces its
prices. Stock rotation privileges typically allow the Company to exchange
inventory in an amount up to 5% of a prior period's purchases. Obsolescence
credits allow the Company to return products which a manufacturer discontinues.
Upon termination of a distribution agreement, the return privileges generally
require the manufacturer to repurchase the Company's inventory at the Company's
purchase price, however, if the Company terminates the distribution agreement,
there is generally a 10% to 15% restocking charge.

The vast majority of the Company's inventory is purchased pursuant to its
distribution agreements. The Company does not generally purchase product for
inventory unless it is a commonly sold product, there is an outstanding customer
order to be filled, a special purchase is available or unless it is an initial
stocking package in connection with a new line of products. As a result of the
Company's strategy in how it has positioned itself in a rapidly consolidating
industry, the Company has been successful in attracting new suppliers. In
connection with adding new suppliers, the Company acquires new stocking
packages. These new stocking packages typically take time to become productive.
While management believes that these new product lines and the resulting
stocking packages should provide growth opportunities in the future as and when
market conditions improve, there can be no assurance that this strategy will be
successful.

Facilities and Systems
----------------------
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Facilities

The Company's corporate headquarters and main distribution center are located in
a 110,800 square foot facility in Miami, Florida. The Company occupies this
facility through a lease which expires in 2014, subject to the Company's right
to terminate at any time upon twenty-four months prior written notice and the
payment of all outstanding debt owed to the landlord. The lease for this
facility contains three six-year options to renew at the then fair market value
rental rates.

The Company also leases approximately 20,000 square feet of space for its west
coast distribution and semiconductor programming center located in Fremont,
California (near San Jose) and leases a 5,200 square foot facility near Denver,
Colorado which is dedicated to certain value-added services and a regional
distribution center. This Colorado lease replaced the Company's previous lease
for 7,100 square feet in Denver, Colorado. In Tustin, California the Company
leases a 13,900 square foot facility for its Aved Memory Products division. See
"Products."

The Company also leases approximately 20,000 square feet of space in San Jose,
California to house its west coast corporate offices and the headquarters of the
Company's sales and marketing functions, as well as its northern California
sales operation. Approximately 12,000 square feet of the space is being used for
corporate offices including the office of the President and Chief Executive
Officer of the Company and 8,000 square feet of the space is being utilized for
the sales operation.

In addition, the Company leases space for its other sales offices, which offices
range in size from approximately 1,000 square feet to 10,000 square feet. See
"Sales and Marketing-Sales Office Locations."

Due to the severe industry downturn, the Company currently has excess space in
its sales offices and excess capacity in its distribution centers. To the extent
that the Company increases sales in future periods, management expects to
realize improved operating efficiencies and economies of scale as a result of
its present excess capacity. There can be no assurance, however, that any sales
growth will be achieved or that any growth will be enough to accomplish
improvements in operating efficiencies or economies of scale.
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Systems

The Company's systems and operations are designed to facilitate centralized
warehousing which allows salespeople across the country to have real-time access
to inventory and pricing information and allows a salesperson in any office to
enter orders electronically, which instantaneously print in the appropriate
distribution facility for shipping and invoicing. The combination of the
centralized distribution centers and the electronic order entry process enables
the Company to provide rapid order processing at low costs. The system also
provides for automatic credit checks, which prohibit any product from being
shipped until the customer's credit has been approved. Additionally, the systems
allow the Company to participate with customers and suppliers in electronic data
interchange and to expand customer services, including just-in-time deliveries,
kitting programs, bar coding, automatic inventory replenishment programs, bonded
inventory programs, in-plant stores and in-plant terminals and complete supply
chain management solutions.

As a result of rapidly increasing advances in technology, the Company has
recognized that its computer and communications systems will be subject to
continual enhancements. In order to meet the increasing demands of customers and
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suppliers, to maintain state-of-the-art capabilities and to participate in
e-commerce, the Company has continually been expanding, and in the future will
continue to develop and expand, its systems capabilities, including hardware and
software upgrades and possibly a new Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) system
to meet its computer and communications needs. As market conditions improve, the
Company believes that these systems enhancements should assist the Company in
increasing sales, improving efficiencies and providing the potential for
profitability in future periods through increased employee productivity,
enhanced asset management, improved quality control capabilities and expanded
customer service capabilities. See "Business Strategy-Service Capabilities."
There can be no assurance, however, that these benefits will be achieved and
that the Company's present system will be adequate.

Foreign Manufacturing and Trade Regulation
------------------------------------------

A significant number of the components sold by the Company are manufactured by
foreign companies. Until recently all of these components were purchased by the
Company from United States subsidiaries or affiliates of those foreign
manufacturers. The Company has recently begun purchasing a limited amount (less
than 5% of total purchases for 2003) of product offshore and this offshore
purchasing activity may increase in the future. The Company and its ability to
sell at competitive prices could be adversely affected by increases in tariffs
or duties, changes in trade treaties, currency fluctuations, economic or
financial turbulence abroad, strikes or delays in air or sea transportation, and
possible future United States legislation with respect to pricing and import
quotas on products from foreign countries. The Company's ability to be
competitive in or with the sales of imported components could also be affected
by other governmental actions and policy changes related to, among other things,
anti-dumping and other international anti-trust legislation and currency
fluctuations. The Company believes that these factors may have had an adverse
impact on its business during past years, and there can be no assurance that
such factors will not have a more significant adverse effect on the Company in
the future. Since substantially all of the Company's purchases from foreign
companies are still transacted with United States subsidiaries or affiliates of
these foreign manufacturers, substantially all of the Company's purchases are
paid for in U.S. dollars.

Employees
---------

As a result of the severe industry downturn, the Company went through a
significant reduction in its workforce during 2001. During 2002 and 2003 the
workforce remained fairly constant. As of March 1, 2004, the Company employed
533 persons, of whom 294 are involved in sales and sales management; 85 are
involved in marketing; 55 are involved in the distribution centers; 37 are
involved in operations; 12 are involved in management; 30 are involved in
bookkeeping and clerical; and 20 are involved in information technology. None of
the Company's U.S. employees are covered by collective bargaining agreements.
The Company believes that management's relations with its employees are good.
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Competition
-----------

The Company competes with many companies that distribute electronic components
and, to a lesser extent, companies that manufacture such products and sell them
directly. Some of these companies have greater name recognition and assets and
possess greater financial, personnel and other resources than does the Company.
The Company believes that there are over 1,000 electronic components
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distributors throughout the United States, ranging in size from less than $1
million in revenues to companies with annual sales that have in the past
exceeded $13 billion worldwide. These distributors can generally be divided into
global distributors who have operations around the world, national distributors
who have offices throughout the United States, regional distributors with
offices in multiple cities within the United States and local distributors with
just one location. With sales offices in the United States located in 31 cities
in 21 states, the Company generally competes as a national distributor.
Additionally, the Company has offices in Canada, Mexico, and Seoul, South Korea,
has recently established a stocking facility in the United Kingdom and recently
established operations in Southeast Asia. The Company, which was recognized by
industry sources as the 4th largest distributor of semiconductors and the 10th
largest electronic components distributor overall in the United States, believes
its primary competition comes from the top 50 distributors in the industry. The
competition in the electronics distribution industry can be segregated by target
customers: major (or top tier) accounts; middle market accounts; small accounts;
and emerging growth accounts. Competition to be the primary supplier for the
major customers is dominated by the top tier distributors as a result of the
product offerings, global support structure, pricing and distribution technology
offered by these distributors. The Company competes for a portion of the
available business of these major industry customers by seeking to provide the
very best service and quality and by focusing on products that are not
emphasized by the top tier distributors, or are fill-in or niche products. With
its expanded product offering and service capabilities and its quality assurance
procedures in place, the Company believes that it can compete for a bigger
portion of the business at the top tier customer base, although there can be no
assurance that the Company will be successful in doing so. The Company believes
competition from the top tier distributors for the middle and emerging market
customer base is not as strong since the largest distributors focus their
efforts and resources on the major account base. For this reason, the Company
has focused strong efforts on servicing this middle and emerging market customer
base. The Company competes for this business by seeking to offer a broader
product base, better pricing and more sophisticated distribution technology than
the regional or local distributors; by seeking to offer a broader product base
and more sophisticated distribution technology than comparably-sized
distributors and by seeking to offer to middle and emerging market companies a
greater level of service than is offered to them by the major national and
global distributors. The Company believes that today the top tier distributors
continue their efforts to penetrate the middle market customer base more than
they have in the past.

There has also been an increase in competition from brokers, lately being
referred to as independent distributors. Additionally, there has been an
emergence of competition from the advent of third party logistics and
fulfillment companies. There has also been an emergence of businesses commonly
referred to as e-brokers and e-exchanges and several other forms of e-commerce
companies which have grown with the expanded use of the Internet. In addition to
the increased competition from these other groups, some of the total available
distribution market share is being reduced as more and more original equipment
manufacturers transition their procurement into EMS companies and original
design manufacturers. The EMS companies and original design manufacturers
utilize their abilities to aggregate demand to develop direct purchasing
channels with component manufacturers. Furthermore, as more and more
manufacturing moves outside the boundaries of North America the Company believes
that the total available distribution market in North America is being reduced
as procurement channels increase in Asia and Europe. There can be no assurance
that the Company will be able to defend its market share against existing
competition or that new competition will not emerge or that the total available
distribution market share will not be reduced further.

ITEM 2.  Properties
-------  ----------
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See "Item 1. Business-Facilities and Systems" and "Sales and Marketing-Sales
Office Locations" and Note 12 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
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ITEM 3.  Legal Proceedings
-------  -----------------

The Company is from time to time involved in litigation primarily relating to
claims arising out of its operations in the ordinary course of business. Some of
these claims are covered by insurance or, if they relate to products
manufactured by others for which it distributes, the Company would expect that
the manufacturers of such products would indemnify the Company to the extent
provided for under its agreement with the manufacturer, as well as defend such
claims on the Company's behalf, although no assurance can be given that any
manufacturer would do so. There has been a recent trend throughout the United
States of increased litigation over various employee and intellectual property
matters. While the Company is presently involved in certain litigation relating
to such matters, the Company believes that none of these claims should have a
material adverse impact on its financial condition or results of operations. The
Company believes, however, that the costs associated with such matters may
increase in the future. There can be no assurance that a particular litigation
will not have a material adverse impact on the Company's financial condition or
results of operations in the future.

ITEM 4.  Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security-Holders
-------  ---------------------------------------------------

No matters were submitted to a vote of the Company's stockholders during the
fourth quarter of 2003.

                                     PART II

ITEM 5.  Market for the Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters
and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Sales Prices of Common Stock
----------------------------

The Company's common stock trades on The Nasdaq Stock Market (Nasdaq National
Market) under the symbol SEMI. The following table sets forth the range of high
and low sale prices for the Company's common stock as reported on The Nasdaq
Stock Market during each of the quarters presented:

Quarter of Fiscal Year                         High                 Low
----------------------                         -------              -------

2002
----
First Quarter                                  $  4.89              $  3.15
Second Quarter                                    4.25                 2.37
Third Quarter                                     3.08                 1.45
Fourth Quarter                                    2.89                 1.60

2003
----
First Quarter                                     2.39                 1.86
Second Quarter                                    3.47                 1.80
Third Quarter                                     4.75                 2.65
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Fourth Quarter                                    5.24                 3.61

2004
----
First Quarter (through March 18, 2004)            7.62                 4.31

As of March 18, 2004, there were approximately 330 holders of record of the
Company's common stock, based on the stockholders list maintained by the
Company's transfer agent. Many of these record holders hold these securities for
the benefit of their customers. The Company believes that, based upon
information provided by its transfer agent, it has over 3,500 beneficial holders
of its common stock.

Common Stock Purchase Rights Plan
---------------------------------

In June 2000, the Board of Directors of the Company adopted a Common Stock
Purchase Rights Plan (the "Rights Plan") and authorized and approved a dividend
distribution of one right (each a "Right" and
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collectively the "Rights") for each outstanding share of common stock of the
Company to shareholders of record at the close of business on June 23, 2000.
Each share of common stock of the Company that is issued after June 23, 2000
will also include one Right.

Each Right initially entitles the registered holder to purchase from the
Company, but only when exercisable under the Rights Plan, one share of common
stock at a price of $95.00 per share, subject to certain future adjustments. The
Rights will be exercisable only if a person or group acquires 15% or more of the
Company's common stock (or 10% of such stock under certain circumstances) or
announces a tender offer the consummation of which would result in ownership by
a person or group of 15% or more of the common stock (or 10% of such stock under
certain circumstances). Upon such occurrence, each Right (other than Rights
owned by such person or group) will entitle the holder to purchase from the
Company the number of shares of the Company's common stock having a market value
equal to twice the exercise price of the Right.

If the Company is acquired in a merger or other business combination
transaction, or sells more than 50% of its assets or earning power, after a
person or group has acquired 15% or more of the Company's outstanding common
stock (or 10% of such stock under certain circumstances), each Right (other than
Rights owned by such person or group) will entitle its holder to purchase, at
the Right's then-current exercise price, a number of the acquiring company's
common shares having a market value of twice such price.

Following the acquisition by a person or group of 15% or more of the Company's
common stock (or 10% of such stock under certain circumstances) and prior to an
acquisition of 50% or more of the common stock, the Board of Directors may
exchange the Rights (other than Rights owned by such person or group) at an
exchange ratio of one share of common stock per Right.

Prior to the acquisition by a person or group of beneficial ownership of 15% or
more of the Company's common stock (or 10% of such stock under certain
circumstances), the Rights are redeemable for $.001 per Right at the option of
the Board of Directors. The Rights will expire on June 8, 2010.

Dividend Policy
---------------
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The Company has never declared or paid cash dividends. Future dividend policy
will depend on the Company's earnings, capital requirements, financial condition
and other relevant factors. It is not anticipated, however, that the Company
will pay cash dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future, inasmuch
as it expects to employ all available cash in the Company's operations and
future growth of its business. In addition, the Company's revolving line of
credit facility prohibits the payment of any dividends. See Note 4 to Notes to
Consolidated Financial Statements.

Sales of Unregistered Securities
--------------------------------

The Company has not issued or sold any unregistered securities during the
quarter ended December 31, 2003.

ITEM 6.  Selected Financial Data
-------  -----------------------

The following selected consolidated financial data for the Company for and as of
the years 1999 through 2003 has been derived from the audited Consolidated
Financial Statements of the Company. Such information should be read in
conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements and related notes
included elsewhere in this report and "Item 7. Management's Discussion and
Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." All references to
shares of common stock and per share amounts have been restated to reflect the
effect of a one-for-five reverse stock split which became effective on June 2,
1999. For the Company's unaudited quarterly results of operations for the eight
quarters ended December 31, 2003, see "Quarterly Results of Operations" in "Item
7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of
Operations."
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Statement of Operations Data

Years Ended December 31                        2003             2002             2001             2000             1999
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Net Sales (1) .....................   $ 311,529,000    $ 332,047,000    $ 381,111,000    $ 516,155,000    $ 326,627,000
Cost of Sales (2) .................    (253,933,000)    (271,304,000)    (318,363,000)    (409,934,000)    (263,330,000)
                                      -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------
Gross Profit ......................      57,596,000       60,743,000       62,748,000      106,221,000       63,297,000
Selling, General and
  Administrative Expenses (3) .....     (53,976,000)     (56,655,000)     (74,213,000)     (78,368,000)     (55,229,000)
Impairment of Goodwill ............               -                -         (895,000)               -                -
                                      -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------
Income (Loss) from Continuing
  Operations ......................       3,620,000        4,088,000      (12,360,000)      27,853,000        8,068,000
Interest Expense (4) ..............      (2,648,000)      (3,138,000)      (8,657,000)      (8,642,000)      (4,985,000)
Other Income - Net (5) ............               -        2,220,000                -                -                -
                                      -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------
Income (Loss) from Continuing
  Operations Before Income Taxes ..         972,000        3,170,000      (21,017,000)      19,211,000        3,083,000
Income Tax (Provision) Benefit ....        (426,000)      (1,287,000)       7,424,000       (8,096,000)      (1,326,000)
                                      -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------
Income (Loss) from Continuing
  Operations Before
  Discontinued Operations .........         546,000        1,883,000      (13,593,000)      11,115,000        1,757,000
Discontinued Operations:
  Income from Operations (6) ......               -                -          362,000           84,000           42,000
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  Loss on Disposal (7) ............               -                -       (9,344,000)               -                -
                                      -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------    -------------
Net Income (Loss) .................   $     546,000    $   1,883,000    $ (22,575,000)   $  11,199,000    $   1,799,000
                                      =============    =============    =============    =============    =============

Basic Earnings Per Share (8):
  Income (Loss) from
    Continuing Operations .........           $ .14            $ .49           $(3.52)          $ 2.90           $  .45
  Discontinued Operations .........               -                -            (2.33)             .02              .01
                                              -----            -----           ------           ------           ------
  Net Income (Loss) ...............           $ .14            $ .49           $(5.85)          $ 2.92           $  .46
                                              =====            =====           ======           ======           ======

Diluted Earnings Per Share (8):
  Income (Loss) from
    Continuing Operations .........           $ .14            $ .49           $(3.52)          $ 2.68           $  .45
  Discontinued Operations .........               -                -            (2.33)             .02              .01
                                              -----            -----           ------           ------           ------
  Net Income (Loss) ...............           $ .14            $ .49           $(5.85)          $ 2.70           $  .46
                                              =====            =====           ======           ======           ======

Balance Sheet Data

December 31                                    2003             2002             2001             2000             1999
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Working Capital ...................   $  63,212,000    $  54,670,000    $  86,569,000    $ 159,644,000    $  91,217,000
Total Assets ......................     122,373,000      104,578,000      144,122,000      250,219,000      151,501,000
Long-Term Debt, Including
  Current Portion .................      55,200,000       41,220,000       76,075,000      128,124,000       71,867,000
Shareholders' Equity ..............      19,180,000       18,825,000       17,025,000       39,598,000       27,852,000
Book Value Per Common Share .......           $5.10            $4.93            $4.21            $9.80            $7.01

-------------------------

(1) Net sales including sales generated by the Company's Aved Display
    Technologies ("ADT") and Integrated Display Technologies ("IDT") divisions
    and the related turnkey support business which were discontinued in 2001
    were $388,109,000 for 2001, $522,183,000 for 2000 and $329,563,000 for 1999.

(2) 2001 includes non-cash inventory write-offs of $13,375,000. See Note 10 to
    Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

(3) 2001 includes non-cash write-offs of accounts receivable of $5,220,000. See
    Note 10 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

(4) Interest expense for 2001 includes write-downs of deferred financing fees of
    approximately $448,000.

(5) Other income reflects the combined value of cash and stock received by the
    Company in consideration for releasing the then-existing indebtedness of a
    customer, together with lease payments that the Company collected from
    certain leases that were pledged to the Company as collateral, all of which
    aggregated $2,220,000 after deducting related legal expenses associated with
    the transaction. See Note 11 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
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(6) Reflects income from discontinued operations of $362,000 (net of $208,000
    income tax provision) for 2001, $84,000 (net of $61,000 income tax
    provision) for 2000 and $42,000 (net of $32,000 income tax provision) for
    1999 relating to management's decision to discontinue the ADT and IDT

Edgar Filing: ALL AMERICAN SEMICONDUCTOR INC - Form 10-K

20



    divisions as well as the related turnkey support business. See Note 9 to
    Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

(7) Reflects a loss on disposal of $(9,344,000) (net of $5,367,000 income tax
    benefit) for 2001 primarily made up of the write-offs of $4,488,000 of
    inventory and $7,442,000 of accounts receivable. See Note 9 to Notes to
    Consolidated Financial Statements.

(8) Weighted average common shares outstanding for the years ended December 31,
    2003, 2002, 2001, 2000 and 1999 after reflecting a one-for-five reverse
    stock split which became effective on June 2, 1999 were 3,793,347,
    3,849,553, 3,856,813, 3,828,978 and 3,921,138, respectively, for basic
    earnings per share and were 3,882,199, 3,850,002, 3,856,813, 4,140,579 and
    3,924,166, respectively, for diluted earnings per share.

ITEM 7.  Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results
of Operations
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

This discussion should be read in conjunction with "Item 6. Selected Financial
Data" and Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements contained in this report.

Overview
--------

The electronics and the electronics distribution industries suffered one of the
most severe downturns in the industries' history beginning in 2001 and
continuing through most of 2003. This downturn was marked by oversupply of
components, excess manufacturing capacity and a significant decline in the
demand for electronic components. While the demand for electronic components
began to stabilize in 2002, the industry was still negatively impacted by a
significant migration of procurement and manufacturing to offshore markets as
well as oversupply of components resulting in a weakness in pricing. The Company
is, however, seeing signs that a recovery of North American markets may be
underway as, in the third quarter of 2003, supplier pricing began to firm,
component lead times began to stretch out and customer backlog began to grow.
Our backlog of customer orders improved from $44 million at December 31, 2002 to
$68 million at December 31, 2003 and was $85 million at February 29, 2004. The
book-to-bill ratio has been 1.0 to 1 or above since January 2003 and reached 1.3
to 1 at January 31, 2004 and February 29, 2004.

Industry associations have projected that the global semiconductor market will
grow by 15 to 30 percent during 2004. While we expect that the growth in global
markets will include growth in North America, the Company believes that growth
rates will be higher in foreign markets. To support this trend, the Company has
recently increased its offshore presence. The Company now has operations in the
United Kingdom to support the European market; in Southeast Asia and Northeast
Asia to support the Asian market and expects to expand further into these
markets. Sales to customers' locations in foreign countries was $42.0 million
for 2003 compared to $38.1 million for 2002.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates
------------------------------------------

The preparation of financial statements and related disclosures in conformity
with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires
management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in
the Consolidated Financial Statements and accompanying notes. Estimates are used
for, but not limited to, the accounting for the allowance for doubtful accounts,
inventories, income taxes, a postretirement benefit obligation and loss
contingencies. Management bases its estimates on historical experience and on
various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the
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circumstances. Actual results could differ from these estimates under different
assumptions or conditions.

The Company believes the following critical accounting policies, among others,
may be impacted significantly by judgement, assumptions and estimates used in
the preparation of the Consolidated Financial Statements:

The Company recognizes revenue in accordance with Securities and Exchange
Commission Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 104, "Revenue Recognition" ("SAB 104").
Under SAB 104, revenue is recognized

                                       16

when there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement, delivery has occurred or
services have been rendered, the sales price is determinable, and collectibility
is reasonably assured. Revenue typically is recognized at time of shipment.
Sales are recorded net of discounts, rebates, and returns.

The allowance for doubtful accounts is maintained to provide for losses arising
from customers' inability to make required payments. If there is a deterioration
of our customers' credit worthiness and/or there is an increase in the length of
time that the receivables are past due greater than the historical assumptions
used, additional allowances may be required.

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost (determined on an average cost
basis) or market. Based on our assumptions about future demand and market
conditions as well as the Company's distribution agreements with its suppliers,
which generally provide for price protection and obsolescence credits,
inventories are written-down to market value. If our assumptions about future
demand change, and/or actual market conditions are less favorable than those
projected, additional write-downs of inventories may be required.

Deferred tax assets are recorded based on the Company's projected future taxable
income and the resulting utilization of the deferred tax assets. To the extent
that the Company would not be able to realize all or part of its deferred tax
assets in the future, an adjustment to the deferred tax assets would be
necessary and charged to income.

The Company calculates a postretirement benefit obligation using actuarial life
expectancy tables and an assumed discount rate. If the assumptions used in this
calculation change, an adjustment to the postretirement benefit obligation may
be required.

Loss contingencies arise in the ordinary course of business. In determining loss
contingencies, we evaluate the likelihood of the loss or impairment of an asset
or the incurrence of a liability, as well as our ability to reasonably estimate
the amount of such loss. We accrue for an estimated loss contingency when it is
probable that a liability has been incurred or an asset has been impaired and
the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated.

Certain Non-GAAP Financial Information
--------------------------------------

In addition to disclosing results that are determined in accordance with
Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP), the Company disclosed in this
report certain non-GAAP financial information relating to gross profit, selling,
general and administrative expenses, income (loss) from continuing operations,
interest expense, net income (loss) and earnings (loss) per share each as
adjusted for certain charges and write-offs as well as other income that the
Company believes impact the comparability of its results for different operating
periods. These charges and write-offs arise from certain inventory write-offs,
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write-offs of accounts receivable, a write-off of goodwill and the write-off of
deferred financing fees. Other income primarily arises from a partial payment in
settlement of an accounts receivable that had been written off in 2001.

The Company believes that this non-GAAP financial information will assist
investors in better understanding the Company's performance and the associated
trends, as management considers these charges and write-offs as well as other
income to be outside the Company's ordinary operations. This non-GAAP financial
information also better enables management to evaluate the Company's
performance.

Non-GAAP financial information is not intended to be a substitute for or to
replace financial information determined in accordance with GAAP, rather it is
presented as a complement to data presented in accordance with GAAP.
Reconciliations of the Company's non-GAAP financial information discussed in
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"Results of Operations" to GAAP financial information are set forth in the
tables below and are intended to supplement the discussion of results in
"Results of Operations."

Years Ended December 31                                        2003            2002            2001
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Gross profit, as reported ..........................   $ 57,596,000    $ 60,743,000    $ 62,748,000
Inventory write-offs ...............................              -               -      13,375,000
                                                       ------------    ------------    ------------
Gross profit, as adjusted ..........................   $ 57,596,000    $ 60,743,000    $ 76,123,000
                                                       ============    ============    ============

Selling, general and administrative expenses,
  as reported ......................................   $(53,976,000)   $(56,655,000)   $(74,213,000)
Accounts receivable write-offs .....................              -               -       5,220,000
                                                       ------------    ------------    ------------
Selling, general and administrative expenses,
  as adjusted ......................................   $(53,976,000)   $(56,655,000)   $(68,993,000)
                                                       ============    ============    ============

Income (loss) from continuing operations,
  as reported ......................................   $  3,620,000    $  4,088,000    $(12,360,000)
Inventory write-offs ...............................              -               -      13,375,000
Accounts receivable write-offs .....................              -               -       5,220,000
Impairment of goodwill .............................              -               -         895,000
                                                       ------------    ------------    ------------
Income from continuing operations, as adjusted .....   $  3,620,000    $  4,088,000    $  7,130,000
                                                       ============    ============    ============

Interest expense, as reported ......................   $ (2,648,000)   $ (3,138,000)   $ (8,657,000)
Non-cash write-off of deferred financing fees ......              -               -         448,000
                                                       ------------    ------------    ------------
Interest expense, as adjusted ......................   $ (2,648,000)   $ (3,138,000)   $ (8,209,000)
                                                       ============    ============    ============

Net income (loss), as reported .....................   $    546,000    $  1,883,000    $(22,575,000)
Other income, net ..................................              -      (2,220,000)              -
Income tax provision ...............................              -         901,000               -
                                                       ------------    ------------    ------------
Net income (loss), as adjusted .....................   $    546,000    $    564,000    $(22,575,000)

Edgar Filing: ALL AMERICAN SEMICONDUCTOR INC - Form 10-K

23



                                                       ============    ============    ============

Earnings (loss) per share (diluted), as reported ...         $  .14          $  .49         $ (5.85)
Other income, net ..................................              -            (.57)              -
Income tax provision ...............................              -             .23               -
                                                             ------          ------         -------
Earnings (loss) per share (diluted), as adjusted ...         $  .14          $  .15         $ (5.85)
                                                             ======          ======         =======

In addition, the following table sets forth a reconciliation of certain ratios
disclosed in "Results of Operations - Comparison of Years Ended December 31,
2002 and 2001."

Years Ended December 31                                                                 2002          2001
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Gross profit margin as a percentage of net sales, as reported.................          18.3%         16.5%
Inventory write-offs as a percentage of net sales.............................             -           3.5
                                                                                     -------       -------
Gross profit margin as a percentage of net sales, as adjusted.................          18.3%         20.0%
                                                                                     =======       =======

Selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of net sales,
  as reported.................................................................         (17.1)%       (19.5)%
Accounts receivable write-offs as a percentage of net sales...................             -           1.4
                                                                                     -------       -------
Selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of net sales,
  as adjusted.................................................................         (17.1)%       (18.1)%
                                                                                     =======       =======
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Results of Operations
---------------------

Overview

The following table sets forth for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and
2001, certain items in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations
expressed as a percentage of net sales. All percentages are based on net sales.

                                                                                   Items as a Percentage
                                                                                        of Net Sales
                                                                                ------------------------------
                                                                                         Years Ended
                                                                                         December 31
                                                                                ------------------------------
                                                                                  2003        2002        2001
                                                                                ------      ------       -----

Net Sales.................................................................       100.0%      100.0%      100.0%
Gross Profit..............................................................        18.5        18.3        16.5
Selling, General and Administrative Expenses..............................       (17.3)      (17.1)      (19.5)
Impairment of Goodwill....................................................           -           -        (0.2)
Income (Loss) from Continuing Operations..................................         1.2         1.2        (3.2)
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Interest Expense..........................................................        (0.9)       (0.9)       (2.3)
Other Income - Net........................................................           -         0.7           -
Income (Loss) from Continuing Operations Before Income Taxes..............         0.3         1.0        (5.5)
Income Tax (Provision) Benefit............................................        (0.1)       (0.4)        1.9
Income (Loss) from Continuing Operations Before Discontinued Operations...         0.2         0.6        (3.6)
Discontinued Operations...................................................           -           -        (2.3)
Net Income (Loss).........................................................         0.2         0.6        (5.9)

-------------------

Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2003 and 2002
----------------------------------------------------

Sales

Net sales for the year ended December 31, 2003 were $311.5 million, compared to
net sales of $332.0 million for 2002. The decrease was primarily attributable to
a continuation of the industry downturn and the negative impact from weak demand
for electronic components, both of which began during the fourth quarter of
2000. Another factor that contributed to the decrease in sales was the
continuing trend for electronics manufacturing to move offshore where the
Company has very limited sales presence. The negative industry conditions
continued through the beginning of the third quarter of 2003. Conditions began
improving during the latter part of the third quarter of 2003. Sales for the
second half of 2003 increased by 19.7% over sales for the first six months of
2003. In addition to representing our third sequential quarterly increase in
sales, the fourth quarter of 2003 was also the first quarterly period since the
fourth quarter of 2002 where sales increased over the corresponding quarter of
the prior year. In the fourth quarter of 2003 sales increased by 12.9% compared
to the same period of 2002. Management believes that an industry recovery may be
underway. In an effort to increase its offshore presence in response to the
continuing trend of electronics manufacturing moving offshore, the Company has
established operations in the United Kingdom to support the European market and
in Southeast Asia and Northeast Asia to support the Asian market and is
expanding further into these markets.

Gross Profit

Gross profit was $57.6 million for 2003, compared to gross profit of $60.7
million for 2002. The decrease in gross profit was primarily due to the decrease
in net sales. Gross profit margins as a percentage of net sales were 18.5% for
2003 compared to 18.3% for 2002. The slight improvement in gross profit margins
for 2003 compared to 2002 reflects a fewer number of low margin, large volume
transactions, as well as a change in our product mix during 2003 versus 2002.
Notwithstanding this slight improvement, there is continued pressure on gross
profit margins reflecting the continued development of long-term strategic
relationships with accounts that require aggressive pricing programs, as well as
the continuing change in
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our product mix. Additionally, management anticipates a greater number of low
margin, large volume transactions in the future. Management therefore expects
that for the long term, downward pressure on gross profit margins may continue
and may result in a decrease in our gross profit margins as a percentage of net
sales. If product availability tightens or becomes allocated later in 2004 (as
to which no assurance can be given), then management expects that the downward
pressure on gross profit margins may be slightly eased.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses
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Selling, general and administrative expenses ("SG&A") decreased to $54.0 million
for 2003 from $56.7 million for 2002. The improvement in SG&A reflects the
reduction in variable expenses associated with the year over year decline in
sales and gross profit dollars. In addition, the improvement reflects reductions
in operating lease expenses as well as reductions in payroll costs and
discretionary expenditures. Management expects that as industry conditions
improve, the Company will strategically increase its personnel in North America.
In an effort to support its customers and to increase its market share outside
of North America, the Company will further expand its infrastructure in Europe
and Asia. Additionally, variable expenses will increase as sales and gross
profit increase. Due to these factors, the Company expects that SG&A will
increase in future periods.

SG&A as a percentage of net sales was 17.3% for 2003 compared to 17.1% for 2002.
The small increase in SG&A as a percentage of net sales for 2003 reflects the
decline in sales which more than offset the absolute dollar improvement in SG&A.

Income from Operations

Income from operations was $3.6 million for 2003 compared to $4.1 million for
2002. The decrease in income from operations was due to the decline in sales and
gross profit dollars as discussed previously, which decreases were substantially
offset by the improvements in SG&A described above.

Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased to $2.6 million for 2003 from $3.1 million for 2002.
The decrease in interest expense for 2003 compared to 2002 was due to decreases
in our average borrowings and decreases in overall interest rates. Our average
borrowings under our credit facility decreased by $5 million when comparing 2003
and 2002. The decrease in average borrowings occurred primarily during the first
nine months of 2003 due to decreases in our inventory as well as a refund of
income taxes. During the fourth quarter of 2003 our average borrowings increased
by $9 million when compared to the third quarter of 2003 and by $12 million when
compared to the fourth quarter of 2002. The increase in average borrowings for
the fourth quarter of 2003 was due to increases in our inventory to support the
increased level of sales towards the end of 2003 and an anticipated increase in
sales for 2004. During the third and fourth quarters of 2003, the Company
benefited from an improvement in its interest pricing levels associated with a
new $65 million credit facility which closed in May of 2003 (the "Credit
Facility"). Based upon the debt service coverage ratio as defined in the Credit
Facility and as calculated using the June 30, 2003 financial statements, the
Company improved from the third pricing level to the first pricing level
effective in the middle of the third quarter of 2003. This improvement resulted
in a reduction of 100 basis points on the interest rates charged on the
Company's borrowings under its Credit Facility. This improved rate continued
through the middle of November 2003, at which point the pricing level again
changed based on the September 30, 2003 financial statements. As of September
30, 2003 the debt service coverage ratio decreased and the Company reverted to
the third pricing level effective from the middle of the fourth quarter of 2003
to the present. Due to the timing of the pricing level changes, interest expense
was not significantly impacted for the fourth quarter and twelve months of 2003;
however, the rate increase may result in an increase in interest expense in
future periods. If business conditions continue to improve and the Company's
working capital needs increase to support the Company's growth, outstanding
borrowings under the Credit Facility will increase and, as a result, interest
expense will grow. Interest expense for 2003 included non-cash amortization of
deferred financing fees of $208,000 and will
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reflect an aggregate of $999,000 of deferred financing fees over the term of the
Credit Facility. See "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below and Note 4 to Notes
to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Net Income

Net income was $546,000 or $.14 per share (diluted) for the year ended December
31, 2003, compared to $564,000 or $.15 per share (diluted) excluding other
income for the year ended December 31, 2002. Net income for 2002 was $1.9
million or $.49 per share (diluted) after including other income of $1.3 million
on an after-tax basis that primarily relates to a partial payment in settlement
of an accounts receivable that had been written-off in 2001. See "Comparison of
Years Ended December 31, 2002 and 2001 - Other Income" below and Note 11 to
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2002 and 2001
----------------------------------------------------

Sales

Net sales for the year ended December 31, 2002 were $332.0 million, a 12.9%
decrease from net sales of $381.1 million for 2001. The decrease was primarily
attributable to a continuation of the industry downturn that began during the
fourth quarter of 2000 and progressively and significantly worsened throughout
2001. Net sales were also negatively impacted by a weakness in demand for
electronic components, a trend of electronics manufacturing to move offshore as
well as the general weakness in the overall economy.

Gross Profit

Gross profit was $60.7 million for 2002, a 20.2% decrease from gross profit of
$76.1 million for 2001, without giving effect to non-cash inventory write-offs
during 2001 aggregating $13.4 million resulting from adverse industry conditions
(see Note 10 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements). The decrease in
gross profit was primarily due to decreases in net sales and gross profit
margins. Gross profit margins as a percentage of net sales were 18.3% for 2002
compared to 20.0% for 2001, excluding from the 2001 period the inventory
write-offs described above. The decline in gross profit margins reflected the
continued weakness in demand for electronic components, excess product
availability as well as a change in our product mix, including an increase in
sales of flat panel displays which generally sell at lower gross margins. In
addition, we continued to develop long-term strategic relationships with
accounts that have required aggressive pricing programs. After giving effect to
the inventory write-offs during 2001 described above, gross profit was $62.7
million and the gross profit margin was 16.5% for 2001.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general and administrative expenses ("SG&A") decreased to $56.7 million
for 2002 from $69.0 million for 2001 without giving effect to $5.2 million of
write-offs during 2001 of accounts receivable resulting from the adverse
economic and industry conditions. The improvement in SG&A reflected the benefit
from the implementation of certain expense reduction programs, including
workforce and salary reductions, all of which began during the second quarter of
2001. The decrease in SG&A also reflected a reduction in variable expenses
associated with the decline in sales and gross profit dollars. After giving
effect to the write-offs during 2001 of certain accounts receivable, SG&A was
$74.2 million for 2001.

SG&A as a percentage of net sales was 17.1% for the year ended December 31, 2002
compared to 18.1% for the 2001 period without giving effect to the write-offs of
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accounts receivable during 2001. The decrease in SG&A as a percentage of net
sales was due to the improvement in SG&A in absolute dollars discussed above
which more than offset the impact from the decline in net sales. After taking
into account the write-offs during 2001 of accounts receivable, SG&A as a
percentage of net sales was 19.5% for 2001.

Income (Loss) from Continuing Operations

Income from continuing operations was $4.1 million for 2002 compared to $7.1
million for 2001 excluding the non-cash charges during 2001 for inventory and
accounts receivable write-offs discussed above and
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also excluding an $895,000 non-cash write-off of goodwill in 2001. See Note 8 to
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements. The decrease in income from
continuing operations was due to the significant decline in sales and gross
profit dollars for the reasons discussed previously, which decreases were
partially offset by the improvement in SG&A described above. After giving effect
to the non-cash charges in 2001, the Company had a loss from continuing
operations of $12.4 million for 2001.

Other Income

In September 2002, the Company entered into an agreement with a customer to whom
the Company had previously supplied display integration and turnkey support. The
agreement provided, among other things, that the Company release the
then-existing indebtedness of the customer, which indebtedness had been
previously written off by the Company during 2001, and certain related security
interests. In consideration of these releases, the Company received
approximately $2.0 million in cash and 11,000,000 shares, $.01 par value per
share, of common stock of this customer. These shares are not registered under
the Securities Act of 1933 and are not publicly traded. The shares are subject
to a voting arrangement outside the control of the Company. As a result of the
voting arrangement, the Company has given up substantially all of its voting
rights. The Company has reflected the value of these shares in Deposits and
Other Assets on the Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 31, 2003 and 2002.
The value of these shares was based on an independent appraisal at $19,000 as of
the date these shares were received by the Company. The combined value of the
cash and stock, together with lease payments that the Company previously
collected from leases that were pledged to the Company as collateral for the
then existing indebtedness of the customer, aggregated approximately $2.2
million, after deducting related legal expenses associated with the transaction.
This amount is reflected as Other Income on the Consolidated Statement of
Operations for 2002.

Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased significantly to $3.1 million for 2002 compared to
$8.2 million for 2001, without giving effect in 2001 to $448,000 of a non-cash
write-off of deferred financing fees in connection with changes in the Company's
credit facility during 2001. After giving effect to the non-cash write-off,
interest expense was $8.7 million for 2001. The substantial decrease in interest
expense resulted from significant decreases in our average borrowings and
decreases in overall interest rates. Our average borrowings decreased by
approximately $57 million when comparing 2002 and 2001. The decrease in average
borrowings was due to decreases in our inventory and income taxes receivable as
well as from the positive effects of our expense reduction programs.

Discontinued Operations
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Due to the overall weakness in the economy which began in early 2001, the
negative impact of the severe broad-based industry downturn and other factors,
Aved Display Technologies and Integrated Display Technologies did not generate
the cash flows anticipated. As a result, management decided to discontinue these
divisions in 2001. Accordingly, these divisions are accounted for as
discontinued operations in the accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements.
The loss on disposal of $14.7 million on a pretax basis ($9.3 million after tax)
included the estimated costs and expenses associated with the disposal of $14.6
million primarily made up of the write-off of $4.5 million of inventory and $7.4
million of accounts receivable. In addition, the loss on disposal included a
provision of $112,000 on a pretax basis for operating losses during the
phase-out period which continued for approximately two months. See Note 9 to
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Net Income (Loss)

Net income excluding other income was $564,000, or $.15 per share (diluted), for
the year ended December 31, 2002, compared to a net loss of $(22.6) million, or
$(5.85) per share (diluted), for the year ended December 31, 2001 after giving
effect to the non-cash charges as discussed above. Including other income, net
income was $1.9 million, or $.49 per share (diluted) for the year ended December
31, 2002. In addition, 2001 also included the loss on disposal of $14.7 million
on a pre-tax basis, including a
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write-off of $4.5 million of inventory and $7.4 million of accounts receivable,
or $9.3 million after-tax, associated with the discontinuance of our Aved
Display Technologies and Integrated Display Technologies divisions in June of
2001.

Quarterly Results of Operations
-------------------------------

The following table presents unaudited quarterly results of operations for the
eight quarters ended December 31, 2003. We believe that all necessary
adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, have been included
in the amounts stated below to present fairly such quarterly information.

(In thousands, except per share data)

                                               2003                                        2002
                           ------------------------------------------  -----------------------------------------
                             First     Second      Third     Fourth      First     Second      Third     Fourth
                            Quarter    Quarter    Quarter    Quarter    Quarter    Quarter    Quarter    Quarter
                           ---------  ---------  ---------  ---------  ---------  ---------  ---------  --------

Net Sales................  $  69,869  $  71,932  $  82,805  $  86,923  $  82,142  $  87,397  $  85,523  $ 76,985
Gross Profit.............     13,882     13,965     14,709     15,040     15,641     15,530     15,331    14,241
Income from Operations...        684        778      1,004      1,154      1,151      1,139      1,097       701
Other Income - Net.......          -          -          -          -          -          -      2,220         -
Net Income...............         61         63        177        245        119        198      1,559         7
Diluted Earnings
 Per Share...............       $.02       $.02       $.04       $.06       $.03       $.05       $.40      $.00

Liquidity and Capital Resources
-------------------------------
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Working capital at December 31, 2003 increased to $63.2 million from working
capital of $54.7 million at December 31, 2002. The current ratio was 2.19:1 at
December 31, 2003 compared to 2.23:1 at December 31, 2002. The increase in
working capital was primarily due to increases in accounts receivable and
inventory which were partially offset by increases in the current portion of
long-term debt and in accounts payable and accrued expenses. Accounts receivable
was $53.8 million at December 31, 2003 compared to $41.2 million at December 31,
2002. The increase in accounts receivable reflects an increase in the level of
sales towards the latter part of 2003 as compared to the latter part of 2002.
The average number of days that accounts receivables were outstanding increased
to 58 days as of December 31, 2003 compared to 47 days as of December 31, 2002
reflecting long-term strategic relationships which have required extended
payment terms. Inventory levels were $58.2 million at December 31, 2003 compared
to $52.8 million at December 31, 2002. The increase primarily reflects higher
inventory levels needed to support the current increased level of sales and
anticipated increases in future sales as well as increases in supplier lead
times. Management expects that if sales levels continue their sequential
quarterly increases our inventory may increase in subsequent periods. Accounts
payable and accrued expenses was $47.9 million at December 31, 2003 compared to
$44.3 million at December 31, 2002 due primarily to increased purchases of
inventory in connection with the increased level of sales.

The current portion of long-term debt was $5.2 million at December 31, 2003
compared to $78,000 at December 31, 2002. The change in the current portion of
long-term debt was due to a reclassification from long-term debt of $5,150,000
of subordinated debentures which mature on June 13, 2004. Under the terms of a
$65 million Credit Facility which the Company entered into on May 14, 2003 (the
Credit Facility is described below), the Company may repay up to $5,150,000 of
the subordinated debentures within 15 days prior to or after its maturity on
June 13, 2004 so long as the average excess availability (as defined in the
Credit Facility) for the three-month period immediately preceding the
consummation of such repayment is equal to at least $15.0 million and excess
availability (as defined in the Credit Facility) immediately after such
repayment is equal to at least $10.0 million. Management believes that the
Company will be able to repay the $5,150,000 subordinated debentures upon
maturity through the use of available borrowings under the Credit Facility.
There is, however, no assurance that the Company will be in a position, at the
time of maturity of the subordinated debentures, to utilize the Credit Facility
or to secure alternative sources of financing to repay the subordinated
debentures upon maturity. See Note 4 to Notes to Consolidated Financial
Statements.
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The Company has other subordinated debt with various maturities through 2015
aggregating approximately $838,000 and has an unfunded postretirement benefit
obligation of approximately $1,171,000. See table below and Note 4 to Notes to
Consolidated Financial Statements.

In August 2002, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the continuance of
the stock repurchase program, originally approved by the Board and announced in
1999, which provided for the repurchase of up to $2.0 million in purchase price
of the Company's common stock. The stock repurchases may, at the discretion of
the Company's management, be made from time to time at prevailing prices in the
open market or through privately negotiated transactions. The Company's
management will base its decision on market conditions, the price of its common
stock, available cash flow and other factors. The Company does not currently
anticipate making stock repurchases during at least the first half of 2004. For
the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company repurchased 60,953 shares of its
common stock at an average price of $3.14 per share, or an aggregate price of
approximately $191,000, which, together with previous purchases since 1999,
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represents 244,089 shares at an aggregate price of approximately $758,000
purchased under the program. Currently, shares purchased under this program are
immediately retired and become authorized and unissued shares of common stock
available for reissuance for any corporate purpose.

On May 14, 2003, the Company entered into the Credit Facility which expires May
14, 2006. The Company utilized the Credit Facility to repay all outstanding
borrowings under the Company's previous $60 million facility. Borrowings under
the Credit Facility bear interest at one of three pricing levels dependent on
the Company's debt service coverage ratio at the quarterly pricing date (as
defined), and are secured by all of the Company's assets including accounts
receivable, inventories and equipment. At the first pricing level, at the
Company's option, the rate will be either (a) .5% over the greater of the
Federal funds rate plus .5% and prime or (b) 2.75% over LIBOR. At the second
level, at the Company's option, the rate will be either (a) 1% over the greater
of the Federal funds rate plus .5% and prime or (b) 3.25% over LIBOR. At the
third level, at the Company's option, the rate will be either (a) 1.5% over the
greater of the Federal funds rate plus .5% and prime or (b) 3.75% over LIBOR. In
accordance with the Credit Facility, pricing was at the third level until the
Company's June 30, 2003 financial statements were received by the Administrative
Agent (the first pricing date). Based upon the debt service coverage ratio as
calculated using the June 30, 2003 financial statements, the Company improved
from the third pricing level to the first pricing level effective in the middle
of the third quarter of 2003. This improvement resulted in a reduction of 100
basis points on the interest rates charged on the Company's borrowings under the
Credit Facility. This reduced rate continued through the middle of November
2003, at which point the pricing level again changed based on the September 30,
2003 financial statements. As of September 30, 2003 the debt service coverage
ratio decreased and the Company reverted to the third pricing level effective
from the middle of the fourth quarter of 2003 to the present. This increase in
the interest rates charged on the Company's borrowings under its Credit Facility
did not have a significant impact on interest expense for the fourth quarter and
twelve months of 2003. In connection with the Credit Facility, interest expense
for 2003 included non-cash amortization of deferred financing fees of $208,000
and will reflect an aggregate of $999,000 of deferred financing fees over the
term of the Credit Facility. As with our previous facility, the amounts that the
Company may borrow under the Credit Facility are based upon specified
percentages of the Company's eligible accounts receivable and inventories (as
defined) and the Company is required to comply with certain affirmative and
negative covenants and certain financial ratios. The covenants, among other
things, place limitations and restrictions on the Company's borrowings,
investments, capital expenditures and transactions with affiliates; prohibit
dividends and acquisitions; and prohibit stock redemptions in excess of an
aggregate cost of $2.0 million during the term of the Credit Facility. The
Credit Facility requires the Company to maintain certain minimum levels of
tangible net worth throughout the term of the credit agreement as well as a
minimum debt service coverage ratio and a minimum inventory turnover level, each
tested on a quarterly basis. At December 31, 2003, outstanding borrowings under
the Company's Credit Facility aggregated $48.0 million compared to $34.0 million
at December 31, 2002. See Note 4 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
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Long-term debt, operating leases and other long-term obligations as of December
31, 2003 mature as follows:

                                                                         Payments Due by Period
                                                     --------------------------------------------------------------
                                                          Less than                                       More than
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Obligations                                   Total          1 year       1-3 years       4-5 years         5 years
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Long-term debt (1).................. $   54,023,000  $    5,199,000  $   48,255,000  $      162,000  $      407,000
Operating leases....................     12,200,000       3,300,000       4,700,000       1,700,000       2,500,000
Other long-term obligations (2).....      1,177,000               -           6,000               -       1,171,000
                                     --------------  --------------  --------------  --------------  --------------
Total obligations................... $   67,400,000  $    8,499,000  $   52,961,000  $    1,862,000  $    4,078,000
                                     ==============  ==============  ==============  ==============  ==============

---------

(1)  Reflected on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31,
     2003 and includes $48,046,000 under the Company's $65 million credit
     facility which matures on May 14, 2006 and $5,150,000 of subordinated
     debentures which mature on June 13, 2004.
(2)  Reflected on the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2003 and
     includes a postretirement benefit obligation of $1,171,000.

The Company currently expects that its cash flows from operations and additional
borrowings available under its Credit Facility will be sufficient to meet the
Company's current financial requirements over the next twelve months.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
------------------------------

In September 2002, the Company entered into an agreement with a customer which
provided, among other things, that the Company release the then-existing
indebtedness of the customer, which indebtedness had been previously written off
by the Company primarily in the nine-month period ended September 30, 2001, and
certain related security interests. In consideration of these releases, the
Company received approximately $2.0 million in cash in addition to certain stock
and other consideration. The net cash proceeds received were used to reduce the
outstanding borrowings under the Company's credit facility. The Company
continues to guarantee the future payment to a third party of certain leases
which were previously pledged to the Company as collateral for the payment of
outstanding receivables which were owed by this customer. This guaranty was made
when the leases were sold to this third party who paid to the Company in 2001
the net present value of the future payments of the leases. The maximum exposure
under this guaranty, which continues through the latest lease expiration date of
March 31, 2006, was $601,000 with a net present value of $510,000 at December
31, 2003.

Inflation and Currency Fluctuations
-----------------------------------

The Company does not believe that inflation significantly impacted its business
during 2003; however, inflation has had significant effects on the economy in
the past and could adversely impact the Company's results in the future.
Although it did not adversely impact the Company's financial results in 2003,
the Company believes that currency fluctuations could adversely impact its
financial results in the future if the Company increases transactions in foreign
currencies and/or adds offshore infrastructure which is paid for in foreign
currencies. The Company believes that currency fluctuations could have adverse
effects on its business if the impact from those currency fluctuations makes
components manufactured abroad too expensive, causes limitations in customer
productions due to unfavorable export conditions or causes the Company's
offshore suppliers to limit exports to the United States. In certain prior
years, the Company believes that currency fluctuations have had such adverse
effects. In addition, foreign currency fluctuations could result in increasing
the cost of goods of the Company or reducing its net sales as purchase and sale
prices for the Company's goods fixed in foreign currency may result in the cost
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of goods in U.S. dollars being greater when paid or net sales in U.S. dollars on
payment for goods being less when received than anticipated when the price
payable or to be received in foreign currency is originally fixed.
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New Accounting Pronouncements Applicable to the Company
-------------------------------------------------------

In December 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of
Financial Accounting Standards No. 132 (revised 2003), "Employers' Disclosures
about Pensions and Other Postretirement Benefits - an amendment of FASB
Statements No. 87, 88, and 106" ("SFAS 132 (revised 2003)"), effective for
fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2002, subject to certain exemptions.
SFAS 132 (revised 2003) revises employers' disclosures about pension plans and
other postretirement benefit plans. It does not change the measurement or
recognition of those plans required by Statement of Financial Accounting
Standards No. 87, "Employers' Accounting for Pensions," Statement of Financial
Accounting Standards No. 88, "Employers' Accounting for Settlements and
Curtailments of Defined Benefit Pension Plans and for Termination Benefits," and
Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 106, "Employers' Accounting for
Postretirement Benefits Other Than Pensions." This Statement retains the
disclosure requirements contained in Statement of Financial Accounting Standards
No. 132, "Employers' Disclosures about Pensions and Other Postretirement
Benefits" ("SFAS 132"), which it replaces. It requires additional disclosures to
those in the original SFAS 132 about the assets, obligations, cash flows, and
net periodic benefit cost of defined benefit pension plans and other defined
benefit postretirement plans. The required information should be provided
separately for pension plans and for other postretirement benefit plans. The
Company adopted SFAS 132 (revised 2003) as of January 1, 2003. The effect of the
adoption of this Statement was not material.

Forward-Looking Statements; Business Risks and Uncertainties
------------------------------------------------------------

This report contains statements that are forward-looking within the meaning of
Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities
Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These forward-looking statements are made
pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation
Reform Act of 1995. When used in this report, the words "believes," "estimates,"
"plans," "expects," "intends," "anticipates," "contemplates," "may," "will,"
"shall," "assuming," "prospect," "should," "could," "looking forward" and
similar expressions, to the extent used, are intended to identify the
forward-looking statements. All forward-looking statements are based on current
expectations and beliefs concerning future events that are subject to risks and
uncertainties. Actual results may differ materially from the results suggested
in this report. In many cases, we cannot predict the risks or uncertainties that
could cause actual results to differ materially from those indicated in the
forward-looking statements. Factors that may cause or contribute to such
differences, and our business risks generally, include, but are not limited to,
the items described below, as well as in other sections of this report and in
other of our public filings and in our press releases. The Company undertakes no
obligation to update publicly or revise any forward-looking statements, business
risks and/or uncertainties.

Our industry is cyclical, which causes our operating results to fluctuate
significantly.

In the fall of 1999, our industry emerged from a four-year period of excess
supply. As a result of limited supply from the fourth quarter of 1999 to the
fourth quarter of 2000, prices and profit margins went up and our operating
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results improved. During the fourth quarter of 2000, a combination of improved
product availability, a slowing economy and other factors caused a sudden
adverse change in market conditions in our industry, which continued to
deteriorate during 2001 resulting in a broad-based industry slowdown, excess
customer inventory and a severe decline in demand for electronic components
which continued during 2002 and into 2003, although we began to see signs of
recovery beginning in the third quarter of 2003 and customer demand has
continued to strengthen since then. However, we cannot predict the timing or the
severity of the cycles within our industry. In particular, it is difficult to
predict how long and to what levels any industry slowdown or downturn and/or
general economic weakness will last or be exacerbated by terrorism or war or
other factors or, alternatively, the likelihood of an industry upturn or the
period of time it will last. The electronic components distribution industry has
historically been affected by general economic downturns, which have often had
an adverse economic effect upon manufacturers, end-users of electronic
components and electronic components distributors, which occurred in 2001 and
2002 and continued in 2003. In addition, our industry directly depends on the
continued growth of the electronic components industry and indirectly on the
level of end-user demand for our customers' products. Due to changing conditions
(such as in late 2000 and all of 2001), our customer base has experienced and
may in the future experience periods of inventory corrections which could
materially
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adversely impact our results. Furthermore, the timing of new product
developments, the life-cycle of existing electronic products, and the level of
acceptance and growth of new products can affect demand for electronic
components. In that regard, the Company has supported in the past and expects in
the future to support new technologies and emerging markets, the failure of
which to be accepted or grow (as was the situation during 2001 and 2002 and, to
a lesser extent, even in 2003) could have a material adverse effect on our
operating results. These market changes and factors have caused in the past, and
will likely cause in the future, our operating results to significantly
fluctuate.

We are dependent on a limited number of suppliers. If one or more of our largest
suppliers chooses not to sell products to us, our operating results could
suffer.

We rely on a limited number of suppliers for products which generate a
significant portion of our sales. Substantially all of our inventory has and
will be purchased from suppliers with which we have entered into non-exclusive
distributor agreements which are typically cancelable on short notice (generally
30 to 90 days). Products purchased from our three largest suppliers accounted
for approximately 27% of our consolidated purchases during the calendar year
ended December 31, 2003, of which 16% were purchased from one supplier. No other
supplier accounted for more than five percent of our consolidated purchases
during this period. While most of the products that we sell are available from
other sources, our future success will depend in large part on maintaining
relationships with existing suppliers and developing relationships with new
ones. We believe that the loss of a key supplier (particularly our largest
supplier) could have a material adverse impact on our business in the short term
as we attempt to replace the products offered by that supplier with the products
of other suppliers. However, if we were to lose our right to distribute the
products of any particular supplier, there can be no assurance that we would be
able to replace the products which were available from that particular supplier.
Thus, the loss of, or significant disruptions in relationships with, any of our
largest suppliers (particularly our largest supplier) or a significant number of
other suppliers in a short period of time, could have a material adverse effect
on our operating results.
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We do not have long-term contracts with our customers and, as a result, our
customers may be able to cancel, reduce or delay their orders without penalty.

We typically do not obtain long-term purchase orders or commitments but instead
work with our customers to develop nonbinding forecasts of future orders. Based
on such nonbinding forecasts, we make commitments regarding the level of
business that we will seek and accept, and the levels and utilization of
personnel and other resources. A variety of conditions, both specific to each
individual customer and generally affecting each customer's industry, may cause
our customers to cancel, reduce or delay orders that were either previously made
or anticipated or attempt to return inventory. Generally, our customers may
cancel, reduce or delay purcha
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